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30 April, 2003
Mr John Carter

Secretary

Senate Employment, Workplace Relations 

& Education Legislation Committee

Parliament House

CANBERRA  ACT  2600
Dear Mr Carter

RE: Inquiry into the Workplace Relations Amendment 

(Protecting the Low Paid) Bill 2003

The National Farmers’ Federation (NFF) supports the Workplace Relations Amendment (Protecting the Low Paid) Bill 2003 (the Bill).

NFF has become increasingly concerned over the ongoing increases to wages and conditions within the award structure that are not truly reflective of what should be a safety net of minimum wages and conditions.  

The award system should enable an employer and their employees at an individual workplace to engage in enterprise agreements and/or negotiate wages and conditions above the safety net.  NFF submits that there are impediments within the Workplace Relations Act 1996 (the Act) that prohibit the successful implementation of such a process that is envisaged within the Act.

As a consequence, NFF believes that the Bill addresses some of the concerns held by NFF.

The proposed amendment to Section 88B(2)(c) to include consideration of “the employment prospects of the unemployed; and the capacity of employers to meet increased labour costs” is of particular importance.  These factors have been highlighted in rural and regional Australia during the current drought.

NFF filed substantive submissions to the Safety Net Review 2003 Case (SNR 2003) that was recently held before the Australian Industrial Relations Commission (AIRC).  A decision is pending.  Included in NFF’s submissions are the problems associated with unemployment arising from drought (nearly a quarter of agricultural jobs have been lost in the last 12 months) and the capacity of farmers to meet increased labour costs both during the drought and also through drought recovery.  

Without the proposed amendments that would be specifically required to be taken into consideration by the AIRC in Section 88B(2)(c) it is questionable what weight the AIRC can give to such factors other than to include the difficulties faced by rural Australia within the general consideration of economic factors.

The current system of incapacity to pay applications is not a mechanism that adequately addresses the general problems associated with capacity to pay by employers.  The incapacity to pay test of the AIRC is very strict and relates to individual employers as opposed to directing the AIRC to give broad consideration to the capacity of employers’ dependant on the award system to pay increases to wages and conditions.

NFF submits that the amendments sought in the Bill will provide direction for the AIRC that is more accurate and reflective of the intentions and objects of the Act in providing for a safety net of minimum wages and conditions.

If the Committee determines that a public hearing is warranted, NFF would appreciate the opportunity to expand upon the issues that we have covered particularly the matters pertaining to the drought and our approach during the SNR 2003 Case.

Yours Sincerely

Denita Harris

Policy Manager & Industrial Relations Advocate

